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COURSE
EVALUATION
Course Evaluations:

The following is a brief on the

evaluations proposed for the fall.

Introduction

The primary hypothesis
underlying this manual is that by-

nature individuals want to learn and

have a meaningful role in their

education. We believe that

education should be an egalitarian

and creative process. This is only

possible if a number of factors are

present: li the individual freely

decides what he wants to learn and

how he wishes to learn it. 2) the

student approaches the teacher as a

guide to infomration. as advisor, or

as a highly respected employee, and

3 1 the teacher does not have the

power of evaluation, that is.

learning and teaching are student-

centred and consequently critical

dialogue between student and
teacher as equals is the norm.

Our present system of education

is not based on such a principle of

equality, rather on a master-
apprentice relationship which
presupposes that one is superior to

the other. This relationship
embodies a passive, obedient and
consequently uncreative and
meaningless attitude to knowledge
on the part of the student. To
reinforce this, the master is given

the power of evaluation over the

student.

Course evaluations are a reaction

by the student to the teacher's

power of evaluation, in these the

student attempts to evaluate the

professor. They are an effort by the

student to improve his position in

the classroom. Traditional course

evaluations have failed to

significantly improve the

classroom situation In this manual
we sketch out a viable alternative.

History of course evaluations

at U of T

In 1967 . the Student's
Administrative Council first

decided to conduct a course
evaluation. A small core of students

took over the first operation with

grandiose dreams of evaluating all

1600 courses in the Faculty of Arts

and Science. When this proved
impossible, an abbreviated
evaluation was published containing

very brief, very superficial reviews

of a limited number of courses No
one found them very effective or

very useful. The professors who
had expected to use them to

improve courses found them sadly

lacking. At this stage, the purpose

of such an evaluation was
extremely vague, stressing above

all the shopping lists' function, in

the tradition of the earlier
evaluations conducted at American
universities for several years.

The following year essentially the

same approach was adopted, but

this time, the evaluation staff

decided beforehand to select 'key'

courses to be covered, mostly the

large survey courses. The final

results of this effort, though more
effective and extensive, were of

little more use than those of the

previous year's abortive showing.

However. 1967-68 saw the rise of

this campus' first course union, the

History Students's Union. One of

the major complaints levelled

against the SAC evaluations was its

insensitivity to the local
idiosyncrasies of departments or

faculties. The History Student's

Union, therefore provided the

structural framework for
improving the process of

evaluation. The history students

also introduced another change by

avoiding the computerized
questionnaire technique which, they

felt, was too confining and
alienating. In actual fact, there was
some improvement in history's

approach, especially in the freedom
of expression through the written

questionnaire but. the questionnaire

was still seriously flawed. The
History Student's final product was.

nonetheless, infinitely more
complete and more useful than the

SAC evaluation.

The example provided by the

history students convinced SAC in

the 1968-69 that decentralization

was the key to a successful course

evaluation. Since there was an
actual drive on at that time to

organize course unions wherever
possible, there were many more
local student groups to conduct the

evaluation in their own
departments or faculties. The
inevitable result was a wide
diversity of questionnaires with

uneven success. In a few cases,

however, very impressive booklets

were put together to provide
information about departments
critiques of individual courses,

analysis of the disciplines.
comments on recent developments
in the departments, and so on. The
Political Economy Course Union

produced by far the best course

review this campus has ever seen.

Over the past three years. SAC
had decided to continue this

decentralized approach. At various

times, meetings have been held

with representatives of the
various groups who were doing

evaluations to compare past

experiences and to discuss
improvements with the mechanics
of evaluation. There were some
people who had doubts about the

effectivenss of treating students

like consumers who are merely
asked to provide reflex response on

a computer card full of questions.

Some of this concern has been
channelled into generally improved
questionnaires

Because of constitutional changes
in SAC. course evaluations have
become a f a c u 1 1 y - w i d e

responsibility, for this, and other

reasons, especially the success of

mid-year course critiques at St

Michaels College, the Arts and
Science Union had initiated a

working group to re-examine course

evaluations.

Cot*rse Critiques

Course evaluations have come a

long way in a short time, but along

the way they have been subjected to

very little critical analysis by their

proponents. What is the point of

evaluation professors? What are

their concrete achievements?
Course evaluations adequately fill

one role - it offers a homogenized
criticism of teaching staff to both

students and facultv in order to

provide an unbiased counselling or

warning service. It is possible < and
likely in some cases) that they are

taken into account by departments
in considerations of hiring and
firing and tenure. However both of

these services fall outside the range

of educational reform. They do not

and have not strengthened the

student's position in the classroom.

They fail to affect the classroom

situation escept in very extreme
situations of a i a professor having a

course cancelled because of lack of

students and bi a professor being

fired or refused tenure because of

the evaluation - there is no record of

either of these being the case.

Course evaluations, then, have hit

a dead-end of minimal uselessness.

What is needed is a radical
rethinking of the evaluations
project.

Here it is - mid-year critiques.

The mid-year course critiques

employ the " basic format of the

evaluation. A written questionnaire,

distributed to the students,
collected and summarized, then

published. But it differs in every

other aspect.

Firstly, mid-years are conducted

at the end of the first term, pror to

the Christmas break. Secondly, the

results of the summarization is not

a homogenization of majority
opinion, but a specific and detailed

list of criticisms and alternatives.

The emphasis is on pin-pointings

short-comings, even if only ten

percent of the respondents have

that particular complaint and
offering detailed alternatives.

This summary is run off and

distributed in the class immediately
after the spring break Then it is

discussed by teacher and class,

considered carefully and followed

up. The critique is seen as the first

step in a process and initiative

towards dialogue and change in the

classroom. It is staged at mid-year
in order to allow this to happen
Ultimately and it has every right to

aspire to this goal - it advocates - a

redistribution of power in the

classroom and a more valuable

education system.

Will it work? Almost certainly

YES. The first time it was
attempted at St. Michael's College

U. of T. last year, it was an
unexpected success. There was
little or no faculty co-operation in

the early stages, after the critiques

were produced, the response was
very positive. At least a third of the

professors took the critiques up in

class. Both students and faculty

were pleased.

We view this approach as the first

stop toward a classroom situation

where there is a continual dialogue

between teacher and student which
is based upon an egalitarian concept

of education. It is however
inadequate for the course
counselling. To this end we offer the

counter-calendar.

THE COUNTER CALENDAR

The counter calendar should be

published at the end of the spring

term before pre-registration. It

concisely gives the results of the

course critiques conducted in each

department, taking into account

any changes during the intervening

period or it also can be based on a

centralized course evaluation. The
emphasis should be objective rather

than subjective since this is a

primarily informative publication

to be used in course counselling.

The editors should be sure that

there is consistency in presentation

throughout the calendar to avoid

confusion. It must be a viable

alternative to information proved in

the university calendar.

By combining the mid-year
course critiques and the counter

calendar, we can promote critical

dialogue in the classroom and

provide reliable information for

students choosing courses.

CENTRALIZATION AND
DECENTRALIZATION
In a centralized course

evaluation a single office or group
of people is responsible for all the
evaluations in the university or in

a section of the university. Thus
the Student Union would make up
the questionaire. distribute it and
compile and print the results for

all the courses involved.

In a decentralized evaluation, the

people taking each department's

courses are responsible for making
up their own questionnaire and
printing the results in a booklet,

including all the courses covered

within a department. The course

unions spend much of their time on

this project each year.

Each approach has its own merits

and its own problems.
Centralization simplifies

organization since one group
handles everything from arranging
class time to political action within

the departments. However, this

limits involvement severely to a
very few people, whereas the
decentralized evaluation utilises as
many people as possible on a

grassroots level. Efficiency is the

great advantage of centralization

but decentralization means
involvement.

Our proposal for course
evaluation; a combination of the

mid-year course critique and the

counter calendar, makes the best

we feel of both approaches.

The decentralized method is

essential to the concept of the mid-

year critique since a group of

students designs their own
questionaire and brings the results

back for discussion in the classroom

with the professor. By this means,

every student in each class involved

is able to participate in the critical

process.

The counter calendar requires a

centralized evaluation. A
committee would publish the
results provided by the course
union, taking into account any
changes during the spring term.
They would be responsible for

distributing the calendar during the

time for pre-registration.
organizing course counselling and
helping course unions with their

political problems within their

department. The committee would
be comprised of those with the most
experience and ability in areas such
as computers, editing, publishing
and political action. It is also their

responsibility to see that others are
ready to carry on with next year's
work to ensure consistency in the

project.

Thus, our proposals provide
opportunity for participation by

every interested student within the

classroom, while ensuring that a

reliable, experienced group handles

the problems involved in the

production of a university wide

counter-calendar.

Continued

on Page 3
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THERE'S MORE THAN ONE WAY TO SKINNER RAT
(PART 2)

We need not be convinced

that a subject has a great

deal of value before we can

believe that it ought to be

studied at a university. I

must admit that I have sat

through many classes where
I thought that the topics of

discussion were nonsense.

Nevertheless I believe that

such classes should be
offered. The question of what
should and should not be
studied is essentially a

question of value. This is

precisely the sort of question

about which intelligent

people most frequently
disagree. It would seem
unduly arrogant for me to tell

students that they should not

study something because it

does interest me. However, it

would be no more arrogant
than the psychology
department is when they
offer only behaviourist
courses.

At this point, a behaviourist

may say that it is great to

study humanistic psychology
and psychoanalysis. However
these are not psychology and

at
OPEN WED. 5-10 pm COLMAN

FRIDAY 12-6pm PLACE
SATURDAY 7 :30pm- 12: 30 am

GRINGOS WELCOME!

Featuring this Sat. Nov. 11

— Giles

Wed. Nov. 15th

— Bob King

JUDO:ERINDALE
Tues.5-7

Thurs. 5-7

inthePhys. Ed. Shed.

Instructors hold 1st. & 3rd. degree black belts

should not be studied in the

psycnology department. This
seems to me to resemble the

argument that existentialism

is not really philosophy.
Philosophers whom I have
heard argue in this manner
have never thought that it

implies that the Philosophy
Department should not offer

courses in existentialism. As
long as there are significant

numbers of people who
consider themselves
philosophers and are
existentialists, they believe

that there should be courses

offered in existentialism so

that they could see why it

really is not philosophy. This

seems to me to be an
intellectually much healthier

attitude than that of the

psychology department.

A person may want to

dispute my claim that

psychoanalysis ana
humanistic psychology are

not being taught. This would
suggest that I am arguing

against a straw man. I would
not want to deny that, for

example. Freudian theories

are discussed in many
different psychology courses.

However, in most of these

cases, it would be more
accurate to say that
applications of Freudian
theory, to behaviourism are

being studied rather than

psychoanalysis itself.

Usually, when I have heard a

lecturer discuss Freudian
theory, it has been treated as

a tool to generate predictions

which could be tested by
using behaviourist
methodology. These
predictions often involve

phenomena with which
psychoanalysis is most
inadequate in dealing.

FAST TYPING SERVICE
AVAILABLE

THESES, ESSAYS, REPORTS, etc.

TYPED ACCURATELY AND NEATLY.
PICKUP AND DELIVERY IF DESIRED,

IN MISSISSAUGA AREA.

279-9904

Frequently, Freudian theory

is presented only as an
historical anomaly which
modern behavioural research

has proven to be inadequate.

Also, the professors who
lecture about Freud often

admit that they do not really

understand his theory and his

approach. It seems to me to

be extremely difficult to

believe that psychoanalysis

is being studied adequately

under these conditions.

I do not mean to criticize

any individuals for the way in

which they handle Freudian

theory. For most of the

courses to which I have
referred, it was quite correct

to refer to psychoanalysis in

a rather cursory manner
because it was not a focal

point in the course. However,
in addition to these courses, I

think that it would be correct

to study psychoanalysis and

psychoanalytic research in

courses that are specifically

geared to that purpose. They
should be taught by people

who are very familiar with

this field and are somewhat
sympathetically inclined

toward it. The only time
which I can remember a

professor showing much
feeling for psychoanalytic

theory was during
introductory psychology. I

regretted that I could not

study psychoanalysis more
intensively than is possible in

an introductory psychology

course.

One implication of my
proposal is that the
department would have to

hire people with a

psychoanalytic and a

humanistic bias. This would

mean that the department
would have to retain fewer

people with a behaviourist

bias. This may involve
cancelling certain courses

which are currently being

offered. I regret this. But I

think that it is a legitimate

price for diversity in

approach.

There is one question which
I still find troublesome. None
of my arguments are either

original or profound. They
merely are applications of

certain basic principles of a

liberal arts education which
are accepted by both the

most conservative and the

most radical of academics. I

wonder why my proposals

have not been adopted
previously.

I have thought about this

question a great deal and I

have found no answer which
really satisfies me. There is

only one plausible
explanation which I have
discovered and I find this

particularly disturbing.
Modern psychology is very

much concerned with
developing techniques to

control human behaviour and
thought. Skinnerians see

their primary task as
developing methods to

modify behaviour while one

of the most important goals

of many social psychologists

is to develop techniques of

attitude change. If a

psychologist approaches his

research in this way, it is

conceivable that he would be

encouraging them to

examine his methodological

assumptions critically, he

may try to persuade his

students to accept these

assumptions uncritically. He
would not do this out of any

sinister motive but rather

because he honestly believes

that this is the way to

discover the truth.

This approach to teaching is

not only personally
distasteful but also
unscientific in a basic way. A
fundamental principle of the

scientific method is that no
assumption is accepted
uncritically. This applies to

methodological assumptions

as well as any other
assumptions. A good
scientist must encourage his

students to be critical rather

than persuade them to agree

with him.

I think that the proposal

which I have been making
could be the most effective

antidote to the development

of uncritical thinking among
psychology students. The
presence of a large number
of differing approaches to the

study of human behaviour

would force the student to

examine carefully the

relative merits of each
position. Not only would this

encourage more critical

thinking but it also would

tend, in my opinion, to make
the psychology department a

much more stimulating place

to study. Ultimately, it could

prove to be the first step in

making the psychology
department the most
exciting and relevant
department on campus.

Laurie Miller.

SHALOM WILLKOMMEVERYONE ISWELCOME!
ITS AN INFORMAL EVENING
TO HEAR AND ASK A BOUT THE

BAHA' I FAITH
AT

ERINDALE COMMUNITY HALL
1620 DUNDAS RD. W. COOKSVIELL.

8.15 P.M. WED., NOV. 8

NOCOLLECTION REFRESHMENTS
SAGETOM BIENVENUE BENVENUTO
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Cont'd from page 1

In general, it is important to

make provisions in your
questionnaire for various aspects of

a course, i.e. : lecture, seminar and-
or lab. One way of doing this is to

have a basic set of questions and to

add an extra page of questions to

cover additional aspects. An extra
page with questions to cover
additional aspects. An extra page
with questions to cover additional

aspects. An extra page with
questions to make the questionnaire
more relevant to a particular
department or division might also

be included.

COURSE CRITIQUE
For a critique type of

questionnaire we would suggest

about equal numbers of multiple

choice and open-ended questions -

approximately ten of each. In

addition to the above comment on

how to make a questionnaire
relevant to a particular department
we have two other suggestions: a)

ask the Chairman of the department
if there are any particular questions

he would like asked i in this way.

one may be able to have an easier

time getting lecturers to set aside

time for the students to do the

questionnaire i. b i ask the questions

that elicit people's opinions of the

department or its biases.

In editing a course critique, you
should probably consider the

statistical results of questionnaires

as supporting evidence for the

written comments as opposed to

being important in itself. One way
to approach the writing of a course

critique is to decide to set aside.

say. three-quarters of the summary
to constructive criticisms and
suggestions for improvements and
one-quarter for explanations of

positive aspects of the course. In

addition, a suggestion for
improvement might well be
included it only ten percent of the

respondents mentioned it as in the

discussion of the critique in class it

will be fairly eas\ to sec if they

have any support, but for this to be
possible it is necessary that others

arc aware of the suggestion. Below
is presented an example critique-

tvpe questionnaire.

A i

li What are the best and the worst
points ot this course'.'

2 1 Knowing what you know now.
would you have taken this course'.'

3) Why did you take this course.

would you recommend it and to

whom'
4 1 How accurately did the calendar
description reflect the nature of this

course'.'

5
1 What is your impression of the

professor'.'

6
) How do you feel the course could

be improved'.'

7 1 How well does your present

mark in this course reflect your

knowledge of the subject?

8 i It needed could you get
personnel help'

Circle the number which you feel

reflects the situation described

1. How well does the reading
material complement the lectures'.'

Very poorly 1.2.3.4.5. Very well.

2. How well is the professor able to

communicate with the students'.'

Very poorly 1.2.3.4.5. Very well.

3. How interesting were the
lectures''

Not very interesting 1.2.3.4.5. Very
interesting.

4. How well did the professor

appear to know the subject? Not
very well 1.2.3.4.5. Very well.

5. How heavy was the work load'.'

Excessive 1.2.3.4.5. Light

6. How fair was the grading
procedure for tests to date? Most
unfair 1.2.3.4.5. Verv Fair.

EXPLAIN
7. How difficult were the tests?

Very difficult 1.2.3.4.5. Very easy.

8. Your overall rating of this

member of the teaching staff is

Very Low 1.2.3.4.5. Very High.

COUNTER CALENDAR
For a counter calendar type of

questionnaire we would not suggest
using more than forty -multiple

-

choice questions. In addition, a few
open-ended questions that elicit a

written response are an excellent

idea. For multiple choice questions

it seems that a five-point scale is

most useful. For some questions a

three point scale (Yes. No. No
opinion) is appropriate. A seven or

nine point scale has been used in

some questionnaires, theses seem
to be only of great value if you are
planning to do a reasonable amount
of statistical analysis of the data.

There are various approachs you
can take in editing and presenting

your results. We would suggest that

slightly more space be set aside for

written summary of comment
rather than for presentations of

statistical results. The type of

comments your summary should

include are those that reflect a

consensus as well as those that

provide useful counselling
information.

It is probably best to use a verbal

abbreviation for a question rather

than just its number in presenting

statistical data. For example for

the question "How difficult did you
find the course (easy . . . difficult)

you could use difficulty'. Usually

the results are given as an average.

3.g.:3.2.

Some thought should be given to

further processing the data by using

statistical methods, e.g.: the use of

bell curving to assign grades of

A. BCD. and E. This has the

advantage of making the results

more useful and easier to

understand.

USES AND DISTRIBUTION OF
COURSE EVALUATIONS
There are various uses which can

and should be made of completed
evaluations Course improvements,
selection and counselling can
benefit student as a result of

distribution in class and-or by

mailing. Under the heading of

Counter Calendar, and end-of-year

course evaluation can efficiently

handle general information,
freshman counselling services,

booklists, pre and co requisite

information and an indication of

bird courses, as well as teaching
and testing methods.

It is generally accepted that

dialogue is the most meaningful
method of communication and in-

class discussions of the teaching

program and system of evaluation

utilized by the professor can yield a

better rapport between the lecturer

and his students Most hopefully,

effectiveness in lectures and all-

round course improvements would
be forthcoming.

Initially it is necessary to employ
or set class time for filling out the

questionnaire and for discussion

with students and lecturer. It is best

if the person or one of the persons

conducting this is from the class

itself as the co-operation level

would be higher than if strangers'

tried to begin the program. In some,
if not most classes, the tendency
will be not to criticize the lectuer in

his presence, regardless of how
incompetent he may be as an
instructor. However, as students

become accustomed to course
critiques and informed of good
results in other classes, they will be

more apt to participate in

discussion.

Criticisms of course or teacher

are then re-evaluated orally during

the term and a write-up can be
included in the final counter-
calendar. Continuous oral
evaluation is necessary throughout

the term the ideal being to set aside

a few moments each time the class

meets.

Set up like a handbook calendar
evaluation allows students a more
visible comparison between the

descriptions of courses given by the

teaching staff and those of the

students attending their lectures.

Availability in early April allows

use by the students in making their

preliminary course choices for the

following fall session. This is also

valid for the next year's freshmen,
a mailing list may be obtained from
the registrar's office in early June
in time for pre-registration.

General information at this time
invaluable to incoming students,

especially if it is presented briefly

and coherently. Mailed out early,

the students then have a chance to

reach the university for counselling

before and during the summer, at

which time student-run counselling

services should be set up and
maintained.

It has been suggested that a

coverage of all courses at the end-of-

year time is too time consuming
and financially overwhelming when
combined with a mid-year program.
An alternate but less efficient way
would be to cover only second term
half courses and fist year courses

fully for the purpose of mailing to

freshmen. Courses covered by the

individual course critiques could be

handled again in a concise write-up

with congratulations if the lecturers

do improve.

Employment of final course
evaluation . however, can result in

course improvements from year to

year as students choose courses

where the lecturer is more open to

suggestions from his class.

Evaluation
1. Student

Graduate Student

Faculty
2. Have you ever participated in a

course critique or an evaluation

3. Have you found that the
evaluations have aided you? How''
4. Does your department run
course evaluations

5. Should the designing of the

evaluations be the responsibility of

the students and the members of the

department or the student
government''

6. Do you believe that Erindale
should pay $2700.00 for course
evaluations?'

7. Anv relevant comments.

The ERINDALE BOOK
IS HERE!

Being a Photographic look at Erindale while it

was still small and everyone knew everyone.
This is a beautifully bound book which looks at
the College during its first few years.
It is the only book ever done concerning the

College and very likely the only one that ever
will be done.
Copies may be obtained from

:

Rick Wesolowski (photo Club room 169)

CHEVROLET

THE1973VEGA.
Suggested Retail

Price

$2457.00

DRIVE ONE TODAY
Notchback

APPLEWOOD MOTORS LTD.

168 Queen St. South

826-1181 Streetsvill* 277-9325

^^^^^^^ *^r*-*^^^^
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LETTERS TO THE EDITOR

Dear Editor:

In response to the
unprecedented number of

complaints about the poor

quality and variety of food

served in the college, an

alternative food service has

been suggested and will start

operations Monday
November 13th. SAFE Foods

will operate daily from the

SAGE office and will deal

with several takeout
restaurants in the area, one

per day. SAFE will deal with

Mr. Submarine, Royal
Seafood, Diamond House
Chinese food, Kentucky
Fried Chicken, Gio's Pizza

and Harvey Wallbangers.

The week's schedule will be

posted outside the SAGE
office along with menus from
each restaurant. Orders will

be taken between 9 and 11.

V.I.P. Drops Out!

Dear Editor,

Here we are - a group of

enthused (?) students trying

to act or work on behalf of

the student body; but, we're

dropping out one . . . by . . .

one . . . This year's SAGE, in

September, looked more
promising than that of the

previous year: Commissions

were actually planning and

doing work in the summer
and continued to do so in the

fall, and still are. We've
actually gotten together,

organized ourselves to some
extent, put our minds
together and done more than

put on a concert or two. (Or

so we think).

But what's this? Students

are beginning to drop out.

Two SAC reps have resigned,

a few members from
Commissions were actually

planning and doing work in

the summer and continued to

do so so in the fall, and still

are. We've actually gotten

together, organized
ourselves to some extent, put

our minds together,
and done more than put on

a concert or two. (Or so we
think).

But what's this? Students

are beginning to drop out.

Payment must be received at

that time and the food will be

delivered around noon.
Discounts have been
arranged with some of the

more astute managers who
realize both the financial

rewards to be gained from
dealing with an enterprise

representing over 3,000

students and also the
invaluable service that is

being offered by SAFE.
Hopefully, SAFE Foods will

alleviate some of the
problems that our "monopoly
on campus". Canteen of

Canada has in satisfying the

needs and wants of students

and faculty as well as provide

a refreshing and palatable

change of diet for those who
use the present food service.

Tricia Anderson

Two SAC reps have resigned,

a few members from
Commissions; the Finance

Commissioner, and now . . .

the Vice President resigns.

At the last SAGE meeting,

the Vice President, Ted
Dodd, handed in his
resignation. When asked why
re resigned, his only answer
was "For personal reasons."

"To be an efficient vice

president," he said, "You
have to be around a lot and

spend some time at meetings

and stuff. I've had to split my
time and could not really

afford to put in too much
time as Vice President. So

I'm resigning so that
someone else, with more
time on his hands, could do

the job properly to benefit all

the students and College."

The Vice Presidency is a

time consuming position:

having to attend meetings

spend time in the office,

work on projects and then of

course you have to attend

lectures do papers, study for

tests, go to work (if you have

a part time job) and your

social and private life. It is

quite a bit to handle and even

harder to do efficiently . . .

all at the same time.

Perhaps another reason for

his resignation might be the

EDITORIAL
The decision must soon be

made as to the direction of

student educational activity

at Erindale. For a number of

years, SAGE has been
working in educational
projects such as course
evaluations to varying
degrees of success.

The tend on the St. George
Campus appears to be one of

decentralization, with SAC
becoming less involved in

Faculty and classroom
activity and with the
emergence of the Arts and

Science Union with renewed

Course Unions.

It is perhaps in the Coursi

EDUCATION
Unions that Erindale could

find its problems solved. A
portion of the work being

done by SAGE, for example
course evaluations, should be

undertaken by the students in

the departments, with each
Course Union yaving the

responsibility for design,
analysis and implem-
entation. SAGE
remaining in the position of

funding aiding in consultation

would establish itself as the

co-ordinating force.

Much of the work not being

done by SAGE (or by anyone)

such as the pressing for new
course offerings or re-design

of courses could be
accomplished successfully

with the course uninions.

What happens in the event

of no Course Union being

formed in a department.
Nothing. If there not any

students who believe that a

Course Union or course
evaluations are particularly

worthwhile, then no work
will be done. SAGE should

not get involved if there are
not the students to do the

work of students in the

department. Students should

get involved: starting now on

the course evaluations.

members of SAGE. I don't

want to put any members
down, but some find it

difficult to work with a group
of all types of students.

Conflicts are sure to arise

(and have arisen) but these

somehow should be
overlooked. Ted has not
provided us with any
concrete reasons for his

resignation but has told Paul
Moran, President of SAGE.

Dear Editor:

I've noticed since the

beginning of the year the

flourishing of different
nationality clubs; the
Chinese Club, the Italian

Club, the German Club,

Lithuanian club and no doubt

others. I realize this is an

excellent opportunity for

people to learn more about
and appreciate their various

cultures and heritages - but

this is very rarely the case.

More often than not these are

mere social groups that do no

more than herd the various

members into nationality

based cliques. Our Erindale

community is diversely

denominated as are most
other university com-
munities; this is good if

it is realized and
appreciated. The
f ragmentization and
estrangement of these
secular and cultural groups

At least he has enough
courage to say that he cannot

perform the duties of Vice
President efficiently and
resign to give another
student the chance.

Nominations for this

position on SAGE will be

open shortly. Keep your eyes
posted to the bulleting
boards, if you're interested in

the position.

Tanya Abolins, SAGE.

into many non-interacting

non-communicating entities

is however extremely bad.

The university should be an

integrated and inter -

communicating society.

There are other clubs which
unite people with common
interests such as the ski club,

chess club, etc; these are

good but should be comprised
of Chinese, Italians,
Germans, Lithuaninas and
Canadians.

These nationality based
clubs main objectives seem
to be the raising of funds to

promote their own interests,

I feel these clubs energies

could be put to better use by
uniting and devoting their

combined influences to

promote campus wide
functions which anyone may
partake in regardless of race

color or creed.

R. D. Schneider

SUCCESS OR FAILURE?

It's Up To You

The first year election, was
an experience for all

candidates. We (as first year

reps.) are grateful that we
were elected, but we are in a

bit of a spot. During the

elections only 12 per cent of

the first year population

came out to vote. The feeling

of security is not a stable

one, especially when the

majority is either silent or

(more than likely) apathetic.

To correct this we ask you
(The First Year Students) to

get to know us better. Ask
questions, inquire about
anything, present issues that

you would like to see
developed.

Do not alienate yourselves

from us, ask about anything

you want to know, we
promise to try to answer
back as best as possible. We
also promise that we will

present any issue at meetings
that you want known. We are

here as a major link between
you the students and your
government.

Heather Nico
George Ramkaran
Arthur Birkenbergs
Tom Conway
Steve Mickelson
Rick Zurawski
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ABOUT CAMPUS
Pizza and submarine

sandwiches are now being

served in the Art Shed from
11:00 to 3:00 daily. This

service is brought to you by

Canteen of Canada, the

company that gave you self-

masticating meatballs in the

cafeteria and machine-made
Kaisers in the Common
Room.

Tues. Nov. 7: There will be

an Education Commission
meeting at 10:15 a.m., room
to be announced.

Tues. Nov. 7: The E.C.C.

Executive will meet at 11:00

a.m.

Tues. Nov. 7: A meeting of

students interested in a

college with special
emphasis on the needs of part

time students will be held at

6:00 p.m. in Room 245.

Wed. Nov. 8: A French Club

organizational meeting will

be held at 5:00 p.m. in Room
265. Refreshments will be

served. Everyone welcome.

Wed. Nov. 8: AS. AC. budget

meeting to discuss the 50 per

cent S.A.C. rebate will be

held today. The time and

location will be posted in the

SAGE office. Student support

is requested at this meeting.

Thurs. Nov. 9: The Movie
"Black History, Lost, Stolen,

or Astray" narrated by Bill

Cosby will be shown at 12

noon in Room 292. It will also

be run on Friday at 12 noon

and 2 p.m. in Room 292.

Everyone is invited and all

are welcome.

Thurs. Nov. 9: The Erindale

Student Theatre presents a

movie and play night in

Room 292 at 7:00 p.m. The
movie: Ann of a Thousand
Days, the play : Aria da Capo.

Admission only 75c.

Mon. Nov. 13: A Colman
House meeting will be held in

the SAGE office at 4:30 p.m.

Mon. Nov. 13: The E.C.C.

will meet at 5:00 p.m. in

Room 292.

Confirm Programmes
FULLTIME ARTS AND SCIENCE STUDENTS MUST
CONFIRM THEIR PROGRAMME OF STUDIES
BEFORE NOVEMBER 15 IN THE REGISTRAR'S
OFFICE.
A FEE OF 51.00 PER DAY WILL BE CHARGED FOR
CONFIRMATIONS MADE AFTER THE 15th.

Would students who were
not enumerated in the

last election please leave

their name, address, and
phone number in the

S.A.G. E. office.

Arthur Birkenbergs

IR1NDAI1 COLLFGI

University ot Toronto

" WHY BRITAIN IS DIFFERENT "

A talk on Rome's legacy to British culture

by

C. E. Stevens

Fellow of Magdalen College, Oxford, and University Lecturer

in Ancient History: Visiting Professor, University of Ottawa.

Date Tuesday 1 4 1 h . November

Time 8.00 p.m.

Place Room 292

Seminar
Re: Science and Mathematics
Seminar Series

Date: Wednesday, November

8

Time: 12:00

Place: Room 239

In this second lecture of the series Professor T. E. Hull,
Chairman of the Department of Computer Science, will

speak on "How to prove a computer program is correct."
Lunches are welcome.

If You Can Read This,

Radio Erindale Has

A Job For You

828-5310

NOTICE OF MEETING
THE SECOND MEETING OF INDIVIDUALS
INTERESTED INTHE
ENVIRONMENTAL COLLEGE IDEA WILL BE HELD
ON
TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 7, 1972

4 p.m. Room 1092.

AGENDA:
1. Rhysical requirements ef interdisciplinary, faculty-

student groups wanting to discuss environmental
problems, or plan an environmental academic program,
or hold environmental seminars, etc.

a. General location of the "Environmental Studies"
room (What about proximity to Pollution Probe's room?)
b. Size of room(s) and equipment, food machines
furniture, etc. needed. (This will depend upon the
projected uses of the space).
c. Framing of formal request for the pnysical
requirements.
2. Other matters.

Wyman Harrison Room 4051

Ext. 5358

verxture

1 rfiiiAui ii
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THE MOVIES
by James Fullard

Wedding in White

Starring Donald Pleasence,

Doris Petrie, Carol Kane,
Paul Bradley and Doug
McGrath. Released by
Cinepix Inc. Playing at the

International Cinema, 2061

Yonge St. in Toronto.

Admission . . . $2.50.

I was afraid it would
happen and it finally did. I

saw a Canadian film that I

didn't think was excellent

and no matter how much I

think about it and try to

rationalize, I just can't like

this movie. I know that

sounds kind of prejudiced

towards Canadian flicks but

so what?
WEDDING IN WHITE is

set in war-time Lethbridge,

Alberta and its main
characters are a typical

legion member and his

typical wife and their typical

son who has a typically horny
soldier buddy who one night

typically rapes their
typically naive daughter
who, as everyone did in those

days, gets pregnant. If the

word typical seems a bit

redundant, it's for good
reason. The film portrays

people that are painfully

stereotyped and are all just a

little too pat in their roles.

Anyway, the mother, finds

out and as expected, falls

apart. With serf-like
timidness she tells Father

(Donald Pleasence) who
promptly beats the hell out of

his daughter. The whole thing

goes along until "the ending
that will leave 1972 audiences

in wide-eyed amazement''
was revealed. Well, I was
wide-eyed, all right but not

from amazement. It was
from disbelief that any movie
could have the nerve to pull

off something as unreal as

that. Humanist that I am, I

won't reveal the ending in

case anyone does happen to

like it.

However, there is a great

deal of credit due to some
elements of this picture and

the one that most deserves it

is the outstanding
performance of Donald
Pleasence as the close-

minded, tight-fisted, legion

leader father. This guy had

me so fuming at the
personality he was projecting

that it really hurt to witness

the desperate position that

his wife (Doris Petrie) is

thrust into. Pleasence's
acting is almost enough to

carry the film but the
consistent portrayal of drunk
legionaires and slobbering

old men and that
unmentionable ending is

ample evidence to burv the

film.

For those who saw GOING
DOWN THE ROAD, the

same team of Paul Bradley
and Doug McGrath makes a

short appearance as the

soldier son and the buddy.

Personally, I would like to

see the two get out of the type-

cast that they are apparently

in. I'm sure that Bradley can

portray something else

besides the dim-wit he does

in this film and the previous

one.

I still recommend the film,

though if for nothing else the

beautiful performance of

Pleasence and besides, what
self-respecting northernercan

totally pan a Canadian film 9

FREE MOVIE

THE AFRO -ASIAN -WESMNDIAN

ASSOCIATION

presents
a free movie:

BLACK HISTORY, LOST,
STOLEN OR ASTRAY

narrated by Brother Bill Cosby.

PLACE: ROOM 292
TIMES: Thursday, November 9th

at 12 noon
Friday, November 10th at

12 noon and at 2 P.M.

NON-
>* STOP
f %.

%
Food Wine

SAT. Dec. 2

8.00 p.m.

Place:

To Be Announced
Tickets Now On Sale

In Rm. 296

or

from Club Members.

Get yours early! Why not Today!

GERMAN ACADEMIC CLUB of

Erindale (G.A.C.E.)

PLAY & MOVIE NIGHT
NOV. 9, 1972 Rm.292

oRAim pKoouction=

The ErmJale Student IWire

St.Lawrence Centre
27 Front St. East
Toronto 215, Ontario

YOUNG CANADIAN PERFORMERS' SERIES OPENS
AT ST. LAWRENCE CENTRE TOWN HALL NOV. 3

The first Y.C.P. concert in

the Young Canadian
Performers' eight recital

series takes place at the

Town Hall of the St.

Lawrence Centre November
3at8:30p.m.

This first evening of the

series, featuring talented

young Canadian artists, now
in its second season, presents

some of the winners of the

Canadian Music
Competitions 1972 and the

Concours de Musique du
Quebec.

Carolyn Tomlin, Toronto

soprano, winner of the First

Prize for Singers, in the

category of 18 to 21 year

olds, will sing the Motet:

Exultate, Jubilate, K.165 by
Wolfgang Amadeus Mozart.

George Brough will
accompany her.

Winner of the Second prize

in Piano in the category of 17

year olds, Andrew Gallardi

from Toronto performs
Theme on the name "Abegg"
with Variations, Op. 1 by
Robert Schumann; Charles

Griffes' The White Peacock,

Op. 7, no 1 ; Serge
Rachmaninoff's Prelude, Op.

23, no. 4 in D Major and his

Prelude, Op 23, No. 2 in B
Flat Major.

Arthur Rowe from London,

Ontario, winner of the First

the 23 year old category,

performs J. S. Bach's Prelude

and Fugue in B Flat Minor,

Book 1; Frederic Chopin's

Ballade in F Minor, Op. 52

Maruice Ravel's Jeux d'Eau.

Celine Dussault-Semart,

Montreal soprano, is winner

of the First Prize,
International). She will sing

George F. Handel's "Ah
Spietato", Johannes Brahm's
Meine Liebe ist gruen;
Hector Berlioz' Villanelle;

Gabriel Faure's Soir and

Notre amour, and the Aria de

Therese from the opera "Les

Mamelles de Tiresias" by

Francis Poulenanc. At the

piano is Claudette Denys-

Teevin.

Toronto violinist, Angela

Skala, winner of the First

Prize in the category of 19-23

year olds, will perform
Morawertz' Duo for Piano

and Violin, Webern's 4

Stuecke and Ravel's Tzigane.

Again, George Brough will be

accompanist.

Prior to the recital, a small

reception, by invitation only,

will be held at 7:00 p.m. in

the lobby of the Theatre for

the award winners. Madame
Robert Bourassa, wife of the

Premier of Quebec has been

invited to attend in her

capacity as President of the

Canadian Music
Prize for Piano, competing in Competitions.
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GODSPELL B-BALL HUSTLEBS WIN TWO

Put ten people together
who are highly talented and
definitely bananas, and add
the godspell according to St.

Matthew (if you read it

right) and you have the
ingredients for Godspell at
the Playhouse Theatre.
A lot goes into Godspell and

a lot is received. The comedy
is great, ranging from funny
pantomine, to imitations of
Richard Burton, Mae West,
Parky Pig and Shirley
Temple.
The play deals with the life

of Christ (you read that
right) showing him as
compassionate, humorous as
well as capable of anger, at
all times in complete control
of what's happening and
(gasp!) he's dressed as a
clown, which seems
reasonable, because the rest
of the cost is too. This only
adds to the effect, not
detracts. The cost never
mocks any Christian ethics
but treats them highly, in a
musical and believable way.
Sure, they use gimmicks like

immitations of notables from
Laugh-in, and old vaudeville
routine, yet they are still

effective in telling the parts.
One of the best parts are

the parables, like the Good
Samaritan (remember him)

who's drunk throughout his
good deed, which is kind of
contrary to most people's
concept of the story, yei the
compassion is still there, and
judging from audience
reaction, it is well received.

If, however, you aren't
impressed by that sort of
thing the music is well worth
the price of admission. They
go through everything from
hard rock, to folk, to a
terrific Mae West impression
that's heavy on the audience
participation.
The cast includes Don

Scardino, from "Rip-Off"
and "Jalna", Jane Eastwood
from "Goin Down the Road",
and Andrea Martin who was
in the Toronto Cast of
"You're a Good Man Charlie
Brown" where she played
Lucy, (who sings 'Day by
Day' way better than the
issued record) not to mention
seven talented others.
The only problems could be

the prices, which range from
$6.50 to $8.50 for reserved
seats. However, the $5.00
student (dat's you) rush
seats, 15 minutes before the
curtain can get you good
seats, but tney are not
reserved. So if you want to be
entertained some time, go
and see it.

Robin of the Incredible String Band.

BENSON BUILDING - NOV. 2 -

The women's basketball team
stretched their unbeaten streak to

four games last Thursday night with

two wins. 25-10 over POTS and 14-7

over Phys Ed V. Top scorer for the

Hustlers was Dita Klimas with 14

points for the night. Ramona had 6,

Any, 6 and Denise 6. Fantastic

rebounding by Ramona Underys
along with the ball control of Dita

Klimas and Brenda Clarke told the

tale. Christine Wilkins. Brenda
Forsey. Cyndy Stone and Jean
"Pun" Murphy round off a great

team.

The Hustlers play tonight against

Sheridan College, then back to the

Interfac League games next
Thursday.

-B-Ball Report by

Buinness Stout

Dave Michie - Bob Talbot and Payoff

THE INCREDIBLE STRING BAND
By Olga Domjaw

Last week, a quiet miracle
occurred in Toronto the
Incredible String Band came
to the Riverboat. A miracle,
that is, for all ISB fans, of
whom I fear there are few at
Erindale; almost everyone I

mentioned their coming to,

said, "Hug? Who?". Oh, well

First, a short history of the
String Band

:

The founders of the group
are Robin Williamson and
Mike Heron. They were later

joined by two ladies, Rose
and Licorice. For a while
they toured Europe with a
dance troupe named Stone
Monkey, one member of
which, Malcolm le Maistre,
joined the group about two
years ago. Rose left
sometime after to have a
baby; she is now living in

Wales. There is also one new
member, Gerrard Dott, who
joined only two and a half
months ago. Robin, Mike,
and Mafcolm are the
principal songwriters of the
band.

The Incredible String Band
is not at all a well-known
group. They've had no major
interviews, they tour seldom,
and they keep themselves in

general obscurity in Scotland
(the home of all but
Malcolm, who is English and
insists on informing
everyone). They are,
however fairly prolific and
extremely versatile; they've
produced 8 albums together,

including one double, "U";
Mike and Robin have each
produced a solo LP as well.
Between them, the members
of ISB play a truly incredible
array of instruments; each
member plays at least 10.

To get to their music itself:

It's very difficult to say what
kind of music they play,
because everything they do is

their own invention. Some of
their songs are based on old
Scottish and Irish melodies,
but Indian music in the form
of semi-discordant chantings
and sitar influence them as
well. It's a unique
combination to say the least,

and for most people it takes
some getting used to.

The Riverboat concerts
themselves were excellent;

the band showed their
versatility on their many
instruments. The
atmosphere was very
emotion-laden, since the
audience were all true String

Band lovers and most had
never seen them perform

Photos by D. Kempton

before. At the same time, it

was very relaxed, because of

the easy banter of the band as
they tried to arrange
themselves on a stage too
small for even one person.
Afterwards, the audience
was asked to leave their
names and addresses with
the group, because the
members enjoy writing to

their fans (friends), and
enjoy being written to. That's
another unique thing about
the String Band; they are
human superstars, easily
approachable, who actually
go out of their way to speak
with their friends (I

somehow can't see them as
having "fans"). They are all

very good, gentle people and
speaking with them and
being able to enjoy them live

was a most happy and
memorable experience.

Finally - good news for all

Incredible String Band
followers - they'll alibe back
in Toronto in April, at
Massey Hall. I will see you
there.

Malcolm (right) and Mike



PAGE; THE ERINDALIAN NOVEMBER 7, 1972

SPORTS SPURTS
Hockey Warriors Tie Opener
VARSITY ARENA -OCT. 30, NOV. 1 -

The men's hockey team got off to

a good start in their exhibition

game against Law last Monday
night as they took that one. 3-1. Law
opened the scoring at the 18 minute
mark and then just two minutes
later. Paul Uchikata replied for the

Warriors. Three minutes after that.

Pete Jones scored and at the 34

minute mark. Perks rounded off the

scoring to make it 3-1 for Erindale.

This particular game consisted of a

single fifty-minute period and
provided practical experience for

the UTAA referee's clinic.

Starting in goal was Dave
McTaggart who turned aside 14 of

the 15 shots leveled at him Dave
was really "Horatio at the Bridge''

for the Warriors as they seemed
completely unable to contain Law in

the first half of the game.
The team snapped into shape for

the last half though, to put 3 by the

Lawyer goalie while Rick Mazur
looked very solid in nets for

Erindale in the last 23 minutes
kicking away 7 shots. The Warriors

had a total of 14 shots on the

Lawyers.

In the second match - the first of

the regular season - Erindale tied

with the Senior Engineers 2-2. in a

penalty-marred game.
Pete Breuer opened the scoring

for Erindale at 8:25 of the first

period. Skule responded at the 17:00

minute mark and just fifty-two

seconds later. Bill Perks sent the

Warriors ahead until the 17:02 mark
of th.e second period when
Engineering tied it up. Other than

the score, it was an excellent game
for Erindale as they played like a

close-knit team - a good sign this

early in the season - their luck

running out around the net where
they failed to capitalize on
numerous opportunities.

We have a high-spirited hockey
team this year, several fans are

coming to the games and we invite

all Erindalians to see the Warriors
play.

Hockey Report by

-Guinness Stout The Warroirs' Steve Chylinski

LACROSSE WARRIORS SPLIT TWO
Team 6 Football Champs

HART HOUSE - NOV. 1.3-

Last Tuesday, our lacrosse team
bested St. Mike's 8-3. then lost their

first of the season to Phys Ed. 4-1.

In the Tuesday game. Dave
Michie and Tony Sherer got two
each, with Doug Ward, Brian
Coghill, Rick Johnston, and John
Garaghty getting one each.

In Thursday's loss to Phys Ed,
Brian Coghill got Erindale

:

s only

goal.

This puts the Warriors in a first

place tie with Phys Ed. The last two
regular season games are tonight

against Vic and Thursday night

against Engineering.

Over fifty spectators were
present at the last game and
afterwards, they all enjoyed a
pleasant meal and brew at Mr.
Pizza's. Join the lacrosse crowd at

the next game!
- Lacrotch Report by

Guinness Stout

Team 6

LACROSSE TONIGHT
VS.

VIC
7:30 PM - HART HOUSE

also

THURSDAY NIGHT , 8:30 PM
vs.

ENGINEERING

In the Erindale Flag Football

League's semi-final game last

week. Team 1 defeated Team 3. 13

to 8. Craig Crone and Paul Harris

scored majors lor Team 1. while

Team 3's scoring was handled by
Erv .. Schmidt with a safety touch

and the "all time Wayne Sorichetti

with a touchdown. In this one. it was
obvious that Talbot and Asquith. the

two big guns for Team 1. were
holding themselves back, waiting

for the final.

Team 6 gained a berth into the

final on a bye.

Finally, the day of reckoning

arrived. It was the "all time.'' 'all

time" game and an air of tension

and excitement surrounded the

College. Prior to the start of the

game, it was rumoured that Bobby
Talbot. Team Is all star middle left-

right-out. was seen issuing a small

monetary reward to head referee

Dave Michie. Following a

ceremonial kick-off. performed by

the right honourable Justin

INTRAMURAL HOCKEY

STARTS THIS WEEK

all games at

12JO at Huron Park

Tues S team 1vs2

Wed ! team 4v$3

Thurs ! team 1vs4

Trudeau. the two teams engaged in

a frantic struggle that lasted

throughout the entire game and an

overtime period. Team 6 registered

the first score of the game on a

bullet-like pass from Joe Willie

Jenner to Terry Modesto. Team 1

came back to tie the game on a pass

from Craig Crone to Ted Asquith.

Asquith caught the short pass over

the middle and then proceeded to

scramble with the dexterity of a

lizard into the end zone.

The big question in the minds of

everyone now was whether Team 6

could overcome the great tide of

momentum established by Team 1.

Both defenses became locked in a

fierce battle until finally tempers
flared and a fistic encounter ior a

fight i ensued. Team 6's big. mean
Tony Cavelli s aggressiveness was
exemplified as he charged through

to hit Team Is quarterback. Crone.

Crone reacted violently with the

result that both players were
ejected from the game by

authoritative referee. Michie.

As regulation time ended. Team 1

appeared to be in difficulty as they

were now playing a man short and
without the services of their regular

quarterback. Team 6 took
advantage of these conditions and

quickly scored in the overtime
period. Once again it was a pass

from Jenner to Modesto. This time.

Ed the Jet avoided a fierce rush and

then fired a long pass to speedster

Modesto who had beaten two of

Team Is defenders.

It appeared as though Team t> now
had the game locked up. However.
Team Is middle linebacker. Talbot

gave his team a faint glimmer of

hope when he made an interception

late in the period. But once again.

Team 6 held and finally emerged
victorious.

Congratulations are awarded to

Team 6 as champions of the

E.F.F.L!

-F'Ball Report

bv ROBERT TALBOT

SOCCERGAME
this Thurs. at Erindale

2 PM

Warriors vs. St. Mikes

HOCKEY
THE

ERINDALE WARRIORS
vs.

VIC 1

a repeat of last year's final

THIS FRIDAY , 9 PM
VARSITY ARENA


